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One day, Ishac let bring all who were with him of slave-girls from the house of instruction and carried them up to Er Reshid's palace, leaving none
in his house save Tuhfeh and a cookmaid; for that he bethought him not of Tuhfeh, nor did she occur to his mind, and none of the damsels
remembered him of her. When she saw that the house was empty of the slave-girls, she took the lute (now she was unique in her time in smiting
upon the lute, nor had she her like in the world, no, not Ishac himself, nor any other) and sang thereto the following verses:.Then they accosted the
owner of the ass and chaffered with him and he said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' They offered him a thousand dirhems; but he
refused and swore that he would not sell the ass but for that which he had said. They ceased not to add to their bidding, till the price reached five
thousand dirhems, whilst their fellow still said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' The money-changer counselled him to sell, but he
would not do this and said to him, 'Harkye, gaffer! Thou hast no knowledge of this ass's case. Concern thyself with silver and gold and what
pertaineth thereto of change and exchange; for indeed the virtue of this ass passeth thy comprehension. To every craft its craftsman and to every
means of livelihood its folk.'.[So he fared on towards them] and when he drew near unto them, he knew them and they knew him; whereupon they
lighted down from their horses and saluting him, gave him joy of his safety and the folk flocked to him. When he came to his father, they embraced
and greeted each other a long time, whilst neither of them availed unto speech, for the greatness of that which betided them of joy in reunion. Then
El Abbas bade the folk mount; so they mounted and his mamelukes surrounded him and they entered Baghdad on the most magnificent wise and in
the highest worship and glory..When the vizier came to the King of Samarcand [and acquainted him with his errand], he submitted himself to the
commandment [of his brother and made answer] with 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then he equipped himself and made ready for the journey and
brought forth his tents and pavilions. A while after midnight, he went in to his wife, that he might take leave of her, and found with her a strange
man, sleeping with her in one bed. So he slew them both and dragging them out by the feet, cast them away and set forth incontinent on his
journey. When he came to his brother's court, the latter rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy and lodged him in the pavilion of entertainment, [to
wit, the guest-house,] beside his own palace. Now this pavilion overlooked a garden belonging to the elder king and there the younger brother
abode with him some days. Then he called to mind that which his wife had done with him and remembered him of her slaughter and bethought him
how he was a king, yet was not exempt from the vicissitudes of fortune; and this wrought upon him with an exceeding despite, so that it caused him
abstain from meat and drink, or, if he ate anything, it profited him not..When the evening evened, the king bade fetch the vizier and required of him
the story of the journeyman and the girl. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O august king, that.Now the woman was in a chest and
two youths of the pages of the late king, who were now in the new king's service, were those who had been charged with the guardianship of the
vessel and the goods. When the evening evened on them, the two youths fell a-talking and recounted that which had befallen them in their days of
childhood and the manner of the going forth of their father and mother from their country and royal estate, whenas the wicked overcame their land,
and [called to mind] how they had gone astray in the forest and how fate had made severance between them and their parents; brief, they recounted
their story, from beginning to end. When the woman heard their talk, she knew that they were her very sons and cried out to them from the chest,
saying, 'I am your mother such an one, and the token between you and me is thus and thus.' The young men knew the token and falling upon the
chest, broke the lock and brought out their mother, who strained them to her breast, and they fell upon her and swooned away, all three..? ? ? ? ? f.
The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.Then he raised his head to the Magian and said to him, 'Say thy say, thou also.' So the Magian said, 'This is
my slave-girl, whom I bought with my money from such a land and for so many dinars, and I made her my favourite (67) and loved her with an
exceeding love and gave her charge over my good; but she betrayed me in my substance and plotted with one of my servants to slay me, tempting
him by promising him that she would be his wife. When I knew this of her and was certified that she purposed treason against me, I awoke [from
my heedlessness] and did with her that which I did, of fear for myself from her craft and perfidy; for indeed she is a beguiler with her tongue and
she hath taught these two youths this pretence, by way of trickery and of her perfidy and malice: so be thou not deluded by her and by her
talk.'.There was once a man of fortune, who lost his wealth, and chagrin and melancholy got the mastery of him, so that he became an idiot and lost
his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a score of dinars and he used to beg alms of the folk, and that which they gave him he would
gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him. Now there was in that town a vagabond, who made his living by sharping, and he knew that
the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying upon him and gave not over watching him till he saw him put in an earthen pot that which he
had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin, where he sat down, [as if] to make water, and dug a hole, in which he laid the pot and covering it
up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went away and the sharper came and taking what was in the pot, covered it up again, as it was..? ? ? ? ?
Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green And a garment of honour of ultramarine..'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, i. 26..There was
once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild beasts. The caravan wherein
he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without the city, and there were lions
there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for fear of the wild beasts and
reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..The eunuch thanked him and blessed him and mounting, returned upon his
way, following the trace, whilst the cavalier rode with him to a certain road, when he said to him, 'This is where we left him.' Then he took leave of
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him and returned to his own city, whilst the eunuch fared on along the road, enquiring of the youth in every village he entered by the description
which the cavalier had given him, and he ceased not to do thus till he came to the village where the young Melik Shah was. So he entered and
lighting down therein, made enquiry after the prince, but none gave him news of him; whereat he abode perplexed concerning his affair and
addressed himself to depart. Accordingly he mounted his horse [and set out homeward]; but, as he passed through the village, he saw a cow bound
with a rope and a youth asleep by her side, with the end of the halter in his hand; so he looked at him and passed on and took no heed of him in his
heart; but presently he stopped and said in himself; 'If he of whom I am in quest be come to the like [of the condition] of yonder sleeping youth, by
whom I passed but now, how shall I know him? Alas, the length of my travail and weariness! How shall I go about in quest of a wight whom I
know not and whom, if I saw him face to face, I should not know?'.The king gave ear to her counsel and despatching the eunuch for the
mamelukes, assigned them a lodging and said to them, "Have patience, till the king give you tidings of your lord El Abbas." When they heard his
words, their eyes ran over with plenteous tears, of their much longing for the sight of their lord. Then the king bade the queen enter the privy
chamber (97) and let down the curtain (98) [before the door thereof]. So she did this and he summoned them to his presence. When they stood
before him, they kissed the earth, to do him worship, and showed forth their breeding (99) and magnified his dignity. He bade them sit, but they
refused, till he conjured them by their lord El Abbas. So they sat down and he caused set before them food of various kinds and fruits and
sweetmeats. Now within the Lady Afifeh's palace was an underground way communicating with the palace of the princess Mariyeh. So the queen
sent after her and she came to her, whereupon she made her stand behind the curtain and gave her to know that El Abbas was the king's son of
Yemen and that these were his mamelukes. Moreover, she told her that the prince's father had levied his troops and was come with his army in
quest of him and that he had pitched his camp in the Green Meadow and despatched these mamelukes to make enquiry of their lord. So Mariyeh
abode looking upon them and upon their beauty and grace and the goodliness of their apparel, till they had eaten their fill of food and the tables
were removed; whereupon the king recounted to them the story of El Abbas and they took leave of him and went away..The old woman went out,
running, whilst the Khalif and Mesrour laughed, and gave not over running till she came into the street. Aboulhusn saw her and knowing her, said
to his wife, "O Nuzhet el Fuad, meseemeth the Lady Zubeideh hath sent to us to see who is dead and hath not given credence to Mesrour's report of
thy death; so she hath despatched the old woman, her stewardess, to discover the truth; wherefore it behoveth me to be dead in my turn, for the sake
of thy credit with the Lady Zubeideh." Accordingly, he lay down and stretched himself out, and she covered him and bound his eyes and feet and
sat at his head, weeping..? ? ? ? ? My royal couch have I forsworn, sequestering myself From all, and have mine eyes forbid the taste of sleep's
delight..Sixteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 193..Barmecides, Er Reshid and the, i. 189..? ? ? ? ? The flames of long desire wax on me day by day
And far away are pitched the tent-poles of my fair..7. Ali ben Bekkar and Shemsennehar clxix.Looking to the Issues of Affairs, Of, i. 80..When
King Shehriyar heard his brother's words, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and said, "Verily, this is what I had wished, O my brother. So praised
be God who hath brought about union between us!" Then he sent after the Cadis and learned men and captains and notables, and they married the
two brothers to the two sisters. The contracts were drawn up and the two kings bestowed dresses of honour of silk and satin on those who were
present, whilst the city was decorated and the festivities were renewed. The king commanded each amir and vizier and chamberlain and deputy to
decorate his palace and the folk of the city rejoiced in the presage of happiness and content. Moreover, King Shehriyar bade slaughter sheep and get
up kitchens and made bride-feasts and fed all comers, high and low..4. The Three Apples xix.Cairo (The Merchant of) and the Favourite of the
Khalif El Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, iii. 171..Woman accused of Lewdness, The Pious, ii. 5..Er Reshid considered her beauty and the
goodliness of her singing and her eloquence and what not else she comprised of qualities and rejoiced with an exceeding joyance; and for the stress
of that which overcame him of delight, he descended from the couch and sitting down with her upon the ground, said to her, 'Thou hast done well,
O Tuhfeh. By Allah, thou art indeed a gift' (187) Then he turned to Ishac and said to him, 'Thou dealtest not equitably, O Ishac, in the description
of this damsel, (188) neither settest out all that she compriseth of goodliness and skill; for that, by Allah, she is incomparably more skilful than
thou; and I know of this craft that which none knoweth other than I!' 'By Allah,' exclaimed Jaafer, 'thou sayst sooth, O my lord, O Commander of
the Faithful. Indeed, this damsel hath done away my wit' Quoth Ishac, 'By Allah, O Commander of the Faithful, I had said that there was not on the
face of the earth one who knew the craft of the lute like myself; but, when I heard her, my skill became nothing worth in mine eyes.'.There was
once, of old time, in one of the tribes of the Arabs, a woman great with child by her husband, and they had a hired servant, a man of excellent
understanding. When the woman came to [the time of her] delivery, she gave birth to a maid-child in the night and they sought fire of the
neighbours. So the journeyman went in quest of fire..As they were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and mountebanks, with their pipes
and drums, whilst one of their number forewent them, with a great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics with his voice and limbs. When
they came to the Courthouse, the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant laughed, but said nothing. Then
they entered and saluting his highness the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou
solacest our eyes in that which thou dost, and we beseech God to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath honoured us by admitting
thee to his alliance and allotted us a part in his high rank and dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his wit and he was confounded
and his face flushed with anger and he said to his son-in-law, "What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest thou not, O my lord, that I
am of this tribe? Indeed this man is the son of my mother's brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am only reckoned of the
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merchants [by courtesy]!".? ? ? ? ? I fear to be seen in the air, Without my consent, unaware;.? ? ? ? ? How often, too, hath gladness come to light
Whence nought but dole thou didst anticipate!.Learned Man, Khelbes and his Wife and the, i. 301.."There was once a merchant named Abou
Temam, and he was a man of understanding and good breeding, quick-witted and truthful in all his affairs, and he had wealth galore. Now there
was in his land an unjust king and a jealous, and Abou Temam feared for his wealth from this king and said, 'I will remove hence to another place
where I shall not be in fear.' So he made for the city of Ilan Shah and built himself a palace therein and transporting his wealth thither, took up his
abode there. Presently, the news of him reached King Ilan Shah; so he sent to bid him to his presence and said to him, 'We know of thy coming to
us and thine entry under our allegiance, and indeed we have heard of thine excellence and wit and generosity; so welcome to thee and fair
welcome! The land is thy land and at thy commandment, and whatsoever occasion thou hast unto us, it is [already] accomplished unto thee; and it
behoveth that thou be near our person and of our assembly.' Abou Temam prostrated himself to the king and said to him, 'O king, I will serve thee
with my wealth and my life, but do thou excuse me from nearness unto thee, for that, [if I took service about thy person], I should not be safe from
enemies and enviers.' Then he addressed himself to serve the king with presents and largesses, and the king saw him to be intelligent, well-bred and
of good counsel; so he committed to him the ordinance of his affairs and in his hand was the power to bind and loose..The merchant went out and
returned to the old woman, who, seeing him changed of colour, said to him, 'What did he ask thee, [may God confound] his hoariness?' So he
acquainted her with the case and she said to him, 'Fear not; I will bring thee forth of this [strait].' Quoth he, 'God requite thee with good!' And she
said, 'To-morrow go to him with a stout heart and say, "The answer to that whereof thou askest me is that thou put the heads of two staves into one
of the holes; then take the other two staves and lay them across the middle of the first two and stop with their heads the second hole and with their
butts the fourth hole. Then take the butts of the first two staves and stop with them the third hole."' (232).?THE FOURTH OFFICER'S
STORY..142. El Asmai and the three Girls of Bassora dclxxxvi.When the king heard this story, he said in himself, "Verily, had I given ear to the
sayings of my courtiers and inclined to the idle prate [of those who counselled me] in the matter of [the slaying of] my vizier, I had repented to the
utterest of repentance, but praised be God, who hath disposed me to mansuetude and long-suffering and hath endowed me with patience!" Then he
turned to the vizier and bade him return to his dwelling and [dismissed] those who were present, as of wont..? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber
we for merry-making sate, With thine eyes' radiance the place thou didst illuminate.The Twelfth Night of the Month..136. The History ot Gherib
and his Brother Agib dcxxiv.25. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin cclxxi.When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and
every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind, and whenas I rode through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell
one day, as I sat in the house of the prefecture, with my back against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it
was a purse sealed and tied. So I took it in my hand and behold, it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said,
"Extolled be the perfection of God, the King of the Kingdoms!" (90) Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and
behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took it and concealing its affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me.."He shall not come in to
me. Who is at the door, other than he?" "Heman ben Ghalib el Ferezdec," (55) answered Adi; and Omar said, "It is he who saith, glorying in
adultery ..." [And he repeated the following verses:].Assemble, ye people of passion, I pray, iii. 31..The Fifteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ?
Alack, my grief! Thou wast, indeed, grown absent from my yiew, Yet art the apple of mine eye nor couldst from me divide..Officer's Story, the
Eighth, ii. 155..Then said the sharper, 'O folk, this is my friend and I deposited with him a deposit, but he denieth it; so in whom shall the folk put
trust after this?' And they said, 'This (49) is a man of worth and we have found in him nought but trustiness and loyality and good breeding, and he
is endowed with understanding and generosity. Indeed, he avoucheth no falsehood, for that we have consorted with him and mixed with him and he
with us and we know the sincerity of his religion.' Then quoth one of them to the merchant, 'Harkye, such an one! Bethink thee and consult thy
memory. It may not be but that thou hast forgotten.' But he said, 'O folk, I know nothing of that which he saith, for indeed he deposited nought with
me.' And the affair was prolonged between them. Then said the sharper to the merchant, 'I am about to make a journey and have, praised be God
the Most High, wealth galore, and this money shall not escape me; but do thou swear to me.' And the folk said, 'Indeed, this man doth justice upon
himself.' (50) Whereupon the merchant fell into that which he misliked (51) and came near upon [suffering] loss and ill repute..161. King Jelyaad
of Hind and his Vizier Shimas: whereafter ensueth the History of King Wird Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women and Viziers
dcccxciz.Moreover, King Shehriyar summoned chroniclers and copyists and bade them write all that had betided him with his wife, first and last;
so they wrote this and named it "The Stories of the Thousand Nights and One Night." The book came to (195) thirty volumes and these the king
laid up in his treasury. Then the two kings abode with their wives in all delight and solace of life, for that indeed God the Most High had changed
their mourning into joyance; and on this wise they continued till there took them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who
maketh void the dwelling-places and peopleth the tombs, and they were translated to the mercy of God the Most High; their houses were laid waste
and their palaces ruined and the kings inherited their riches..So, on the morrow, she made her ready and donning the costliest of apparel, adorned
herself with the most magnificent of ornaments and the highest of price and stained her hands with henna. Then she let down her tresses upon her
shoulders and went forth, walking along with coquettish swimming gait and amorous grace, followed by her slave-girls, till she came to the young
merchant's shop and sitting down thereat, under colour of seeking stuffs, saluted him and demanded of him somewhat of merchandise. So he
brought out to her various kinds of stuffs and she took them and turned them over, talking with him the while. Then said she to him, "Look at the
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goodliness of my shape and my symmetry. Seest thou in me any default?" And he answered, "No, O my lady." "Is it lawful," continued she, "in any
one that he should slander me and say that I am humpbacked?".? ? ? ? ? x. The King and his Chamberlain's Wife dccccxvii.? ? ? ? ? To his beloved
one the lover's heart's inclined; His soul's a captive slave, in sickness' hands confined..When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him
leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the rest of the night and the next day till the evening..THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF
SINDBAD THE SAILOR..His hospitality pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of his fashion, and he said to him, "O youth, who art thou? Make
me acquainted with thyself, so I may requite thee thy kindness." But Aboulhusn smiled and said, "O my lord, far be it that what is past should recur
and that I be in company with thee at other than this time!" "Why so?" asked the Khalif. "And why wilt thou not acquaint me with thy case?" And
Aboulhusn said, "Know, O my lord, that my story is extraordinary and that there is a cause for this affair." Quoth the Khalif, "And what is the
cause?" And he answered, "The cause hath a tail." The Khalif laughed at his words and Aboulhusn said, "I will explain to thee this [saying] by the
story of the lackpenny and the cook. Know, O my lord, that.110. The Haunted House in Baghdad ccccxxiv.? ? ? ? ? How long shall I, in weariness,
for this estrangement pine, What while the spies of severance (106) do watch me all the night?.? ? ? ? ? She comes in a robe the colour of
ultramarine, Blue as the stainless sky, unflecked with white;.(Conclusion).? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.?Story of the
Unlucky Merchant..When the night darkened on her, she called him to mind and her heart clave to him and sleep visited her not; and on this wise
she abode days and nights, till she sickened and abstained from food. So her lord went in to her and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, how findest thou
thyself?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am dead without recourse and I beseech thee to bring me my shroud, so I may look on it before my death."
Therewithal he went out from her, sore concerned for her, and betook himself to a friend of his, a draper, who had been present on the day when the
damsel was cried [for sale]. Quoth his friend to him, "Why do I see thee troubled?" And he answered, "Sitt el Milah is at the point of death and
these three days she hath neither eaten nor drunken. I questioned her to-day of her case and she said, 'O my lord, buy me a shroud, so I may look on
it before my death.'" Quoth the draper, "Methinks nought ails her but that she is enamoured of the young Damascene and I counsel thee to mention
his name to her and avouch to her that he hath foregathered with thee on her account and is desirous of coming to thy house, so he may hear
somewhat of her singing. If she say, 'I reck not of him, for there is that to do with me which distracteth me from the Damascene and from other
than he,' know that she saith sooth concerning her sickness; but, if she say to thee other than this, acquaint me therewith.'".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef.
Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed again dccccxci.? ? ? ? ? I am filled full of longing pain and
memory and dole, That from the wasted body's wounds distract the anguished soul..95. Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman
dclxxxvii.Aboulhusn abode with his wife in eating and drinking and all delight of life, till all that was with them was spent, when he said to her,
"Harkye, O Nuzhet el Fuad!" "At thy service," answered she, and he said, "I have it in mind to play a trick on the Khalif and thou shalt do the like
with the Lady Zubeideh, and we will take of them, in a twinkling, two hundred dinars and two pieces of silk." "As thou wilt," answered she; "but
what thinkest thou to do?" And he said,"We will feign ourselves dead and this is the trick. I will die before thee and lay myself out, and do thou
spread over me a kerchief of silk and loose [the muslin of] my turban over me and tie my toes and lay on my heart a knife, and a little salt. (35)
Then let down thy hair and betake thyself to thy mistress Zubeideh, tearing thy dress and buffeting thy face and crying out. She will say to thee,
'What aileth thee?' and do thou answer her, saying, 'May thy head outlive Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." She will mourn for me and weep
and bid her treasuress give thee a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and will say to thee, 'Go lay him out and carry him forth [to burial].' So do thou
take of her the hundred dinars and the piece of silk and come back, and when thou returnest to me, I will rise up and thou shalt lie down in my
place, and I will go to the Khalif and say to him, 'May thy head outlive Nuzhet el Fuad!' and tear my dress and pluck at my beard. He will mourn
for thee and say to his treasurer, 'Give Aboulhusn a hundred dinars and a piece of silk.' Then he will say to me, 'Go; lay her out and carry her forth;'
and I will come back to thee.".74. The Devout Woman and the Two Wicked Elders dclix.86. The Three Unfortunate Lovers dclxxii.47. The Man of
Yemen and his six Slave-girls dxcv.Officer's Story, The Thirteenth, ii. 181..? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dcxvi.When it was eventide, the king
summoned the vizier and sought of him the story of the King and the Tither, and he said, "Know, O king, that.My secret is disclosed, the which I
strove to hide, iii. 89..? ? ? ? ? I wander seeking East and West for you, and every time Unto a camp I come, I'm told, "They've fared away
again.".Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xxxvii.? ? ? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that
cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm fain..So the young man went to his lodging and fetching a purse, returned to
the girl's owner and counted out to him the price aforesaid, whilst the draper was between them. Then said he, "Bring her forth;" but the other
answered, "She cannot come forth at this present; but be thou my guest the rest of this day and night, and on the morrow thou shall take thy
slave-girl and go in the protection of God." The youth fell in with him of this and he carried him to his house, where, after a little, he let bring meat
and wine, and they [ate and] drank. Then said Noureddin to the girl's owner, "I beseech thee bring me the damsel, for that I bought her not but for
the like of this time." So he arose and [going in to the girl], said to her, "O Sitt el Milan, the young man hath paid down thy price and we have
bidden him hither; so he hath come to our dwelling and we have entertained him, and he would fain have thee be present with him.".? ? ? ? ? For
whom is thy departure even as a father's loss! To fly or creep, like nestlings, alone, they strive in vain..Now it was the night-season. So the soldiers
carried him without the city, thinking to crucify him, when, behold, there came out upon them thieves and fell in on them with swords and [other]
weapons. Thereupon the guards left him whom they purposed to put to death [and took to flight], whilst the man who was going to slaughter fled
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forth at a venture and plunging into the desert, knew not whither he went before he found himself in a thicket and there came out upon him a lion of
frightful aspect, which snatched him up and set him under him. Then he went up to a tree and tearing it up by the roots, covered the man therewith
and made off into the thicket, in quest of the lioness.."O elder," added she, "if Muslims and Jews and Nazarenes drink wine, who are we [that we
should abstain from it]?" "By Allah, O my lady," answered he, "spare thine endeavour, for this is a thing to which I will not hearken." When she
knew that he would not consent to her desire, she said to him, "O elder, I am of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful and the food
waxeth on me (34) and if I drink not, I shall perish, (35) nor wilt thou be assured against the issue of my affair. As for me, I am quit of blame
towards thee, for that I have made myself known to thee and have bidden thee beware of the wrath of the Commander of the Faithful.".32. The
Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth dxxxiv.Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah and his, i. 150..? ? ? ? ? Then came I after them, desiring thee, with
me No second save my sword, my falchion keen and bright..[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth!
Who art thou of the folk?" And he answered, "I am Saad [ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in
challenging me, I had not come forth to thee; for that thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against
my onslaught. Wherefore prepare thee for departure, (73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech,
he threw himself backward, (74) as if in mockery of him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself
against me." Then he rushed upon him, as he were a swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long
while..Lackpenny and the Cook, The, i. 9..? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed, thou dost comprise; so who shall vie with thee And who shall blame me if
for love of such a fair I'm sped?.?THE THIRD OFFICER'S STORY.The Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh laughed and returned to the palace; and he
gave Aboulhusn the thousand dinars, saying, "Take them as a thank-offering for thy preservation from death," whilst the princess did the like with
Nuzhet el Fuad. Moreover, the Khalif increased Aboulhusn in his stipends and allowances, and he [and his wife] ceased not [to live] in joy and
contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth the
tombs..? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story xvii.Sabir (Abou), Story of, i. 90..? ? ? ? ? Yea, all my passion and desire and love-longing in verse, As
pearls in goodly order strung it were, I did enshrine..How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress and baffle me? ii. 69..Then the two kings entered the bath,
and when they came forth, they sat down on a couch, inlaid with pearls and jewels, whereupon the two sisters came up to them and stood before
them, as they were moons, swaying gracefully from side to side in their beauty and grace. Presently they brought forward Shehrzad and displayed
her, for the first dress, in a red suit; whereupon King Shehriyar rose to look upon her and the wits of all present, men and women, were confounded,
for that she was even as saith of her one of her describers:.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.When the king heard this story, he
said, "How like is this to our own case!" Then he bade the vizier retire to his lodging; so he withdrew to his house and on the morrow he abode at
home [till the king should summon him to his presence.].Presently, in came Mesrour the eunuch to him and saluted him and seeing Nuzhet el Fuad
stretched out, uncovered her face and said, "There is no god but God! Our sister Nuzhet el Fuad is dead. How sudden was the [stroke of] destiny!
May God have mercy on thee and acquit thee of responsibility!" Then he returned and related what had passed before the Khalif and the Lady
Zubeideh, and he laughing. "O accursed one,' said the Khalif, "is this a time for laughter? Tell us which is dead of them." "By Allah, O my lord,"
answered Mesrour, "Aboulhusn is well and none is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad." Quoth the Khalif to Zubeideh, "Thou hast lost thy pavilion in thy
play," and he laughed at her and said to Mesrour, "O Mesrour, tell her what thou sawest." "Verily, O my lady," said the eunuch, "I ran without
ceasing till I came in to Aboulhusn in his house and found Nuzhet el Fuad lying dead and Aboulhusn sitting at her head, weeping. I saluted him and
condoled with him and sat down by his side and uncovered the face of Nuzhet el Fuad and saw her dead and her face swollen. So I said to him,
'Carry her out forthright [to burial], so we may pray over her.' He answered, 'It is well;' and I left him to lay her out and came hither, that I might
tell you the news.".169. Marouf the Cobbler and his Wife Fatimeh dcccclxxxix-Mi.? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.Journeyman and the
Girl, The, ii. 17..Then they drew up the contract of marriage and the merchant said, "I desire to go in to her this night." So they carried her to him in
procession that very night, and he prayed the prayer of eventide and entered the privy chamber prepared for him; but, when he lifted the veil from
the face of the bride and looked, he saw a foul face and a blameworthy aspect; yea, he beheld somewhat the like whereof may God not show thee!
loathly, dispensing from description, inasmuch as there were reckoned in her all legal defects. (259) So he repented, whenas repentance availed him
not, and knew that the girl had cheated him. However, he lay with the bride, against his will, and abode that night sore troubled in mind, as he were
in the prison of Ed Dilem. (260) Hardly had the day dawned when he arose from her and betaking himself to one of the baths, dozed there awhile,
after which he made the ablution of defilement (261) and washed his clothes. Then he went out to the coffee-house and drank a cup of coffee; after
which he returned to his shop and opening the door, sat down, with discomfiture and chagrin written on his face..Ibrahim and his Son, Story of
King, i. 138..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story (236) iv.When she had made an end of her verses, the Lady Zubeideh bade each damsel sing
a song, till the turn came round to Sitt el Milah, whereupon she took the lute and tuning it, sang thereto four-and-twenty songs in four-and-twenty
modes; then she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Ramazan in my life ne'er I fasted, nor e'er Have I eaten of flesh,
save in public (57) it were..Then Selim turned to Selma and said to her, 'O sister mine, how deemest thou of this calamity and what counsellest thou
thereanent?' 'O my brother,' answered she, 'indeed I know not what I shall say concerning the like of this; but he is not disappointed who seeketh
direction [of God], nor doth he repent who taketh counsel. One getteth not the better of the traces of burning by (68) haste, and know that this is an
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affliction that hath descended on us; and we have need of management to do it away, yea, and contrivance to wash withal our shame from our
faces.' And they gave not over watching the gate till break of day, when the young man opened the door and their mother took leave of him; after
which he went his way and she entered, she and her handmaid.
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